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Minutes
__________________________________________________________________________________________
	Meeting: 

	Taught Academic Council

	Place: 

	CB 5.1

	Date and Time: 
	Thursday 30th March, 12:15-14:05


________________________________________________________________________________________________
	Present:
	

	Ben Davies
	SU Education Officer

	Peter Lambert
	Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning & Teaching)

	Adam Kearns
	SU Postgraduate Officer


	Attending:
	

	Charlie Slack
	Representation and Engagement Manager

	Amy Young
	Engagement and Quality Coordinator

	Jenny Medland
	Executive Officer (Vice Chancellor’s Office)

	Greg Croft
	Representation Assistant (minutes)

	Apologies:
	


Register and Apologies available as an appendix to the minutes






1. Register of Attendance
Attendance register available as an appendix to the minutes.
2. Matters Arising from the Previous Minutes
There were no matters arising.
3. Notice of Any Other Business (A.O.B.)

There was no other business.
4. Report from the Students’ Union Education Officer
The SU Education Officer welcomed reps to the Academic Council and spoke about a number of topics.
4.1  – Election Results
The Education Officer noted that the faculty rep elections had closed and the winners had been announced. He informed attendees of the names of the 2017-18 faculty reps.
4.2  – Chancellor’s Prize
The Education Officer explained that the Chancellor’s Prize is an award won each year by a final year undergraduate student, and it is given for achievement in areas such as academic progress, contributions to student life and contribution to the university, and that the winner receives a £1,500 prize. He encouraged final year reps to consider applying.
4.3  – Bath Half
The Education Officer informed reps that the university’s ‘Team 50’, consisting of over 100 students and staff, had raised over £16,000.
4.4  – Varsity
The officer explained that the University of Bath had competed in several sports against Cardiff Met in the annual Varsity event. He shared the news that Bath had won the competition. He noted that this event would be taking place again the next year.
4.5  – Policy
The Education Officer explained that there was an ongoing SU policy round, where students were able to propose policies for the SU to adopt. The officer highlighted some of the policies being proposed, namely one to end the SU’s National Student Survey boycott, and encouraged reps to view the policies online and to vote. Proposed policies can be found at https://www.bathstudent.com/policy-governance/
4.6  – Review Panel
The SU Education Officer explained to reps that the Review Panel meets several times per year to hold SU officers to account and suggest improvements. Three students are chosen to be members of the panel, and he encouraged reps to consider applying. Applications close on 21st April.

4.7  – Chair of Elections Committee
The Education Officer explained that the Chair of the Elections Committee is a student official who runs campus-wide elections (e.g. officer, academic rep, society and sports elections), helps ensure fairness and makes key decisions. He noted that applications were open until 13th April, and he encouraged reps to consider applying.
4.8 – SU Rebrand
The Education Officer noted that an SU rebrand was taking place, with the survey, website and methods of communication being updated. He informed reps that the SU was running a communications survey with three prizes available, and encouraged them to fill it out. The survey can be found at https://www.bathstudent.com/news/article/pga/SU-Communications-Survey/
4.9  – Panopto
The Education officer noted that a new personal tutoring system was being brought in which would make it easier for lecturers to use Panopto as lectures would be automatically recorded if the lecturer moved rooms in different weeks. He noted that 21% of lectures were currently being recorded and that he envisaged that that number would rise to around 50% within two years.
4.10 – Personal Tutoring

Lastly, the officer explained to reps that the SU was pressuring the university to enforce frequency of personal tutoring sessions and to have more structure for these sessions in order to ensure that they are useful for all students.
5 Report from the Students’ Union Postgraduate Officer
The SU Postgraduate Officer spoke briefly about a number of updates:

· A working group was being established to improve out-of-term provision.

· Sports opportunities over summer were being improved, with mountaineering events running and with the aim of increasing the number of gym classes and creating a summer gym pass for postgraduates.

· A postgraduate peer mentoring scheme was being developed, with the programme currently being trialled and with a budget having been requested.

· SSLC overviews were being written, with the Education Officer and the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning & Teaching) working to improve key issues such as the personal tutoring system, Panopto and study space availability.

· An environmental careers fair was taking place on 30th March, with representatives from research, civil service and environmental consultancies attending.

· A paper was being taken to senate requesting three scholarships for refugees: one for an undergraduate student and two for postgraduates.

· A monthly pub quiz at the West Gate for postgraduate students was now running.

· A postgraduate ball was taking place on 8th June at the Guildhall, with tickets being sold for £20.
6 Education Awards Evening Update
The Education Officer informed reps that the Education Awards Evening would be taking place on 2nd May and that there were around 20 free tickets still available.
7 Let’s Talk – Your Opportunity to Ask Questions to the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning & Teaching)
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Learning & Teaching) next spoke. He noted that he had spoken at Academic Council in December and that the feedback he received from students had been extremely useful. He thanked reps for their effort and time and stated that their work makes the university better and leads to improvements, even if these improvements take place in future years.
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor first discussed changes in the external environment, noting that the political landscape had changed dramatically over recent years. Regarding Brexit, he confirmed that the University of Bath is highly international and that the university will do what they can to protect international students and staff, despite much uncertainty. He also discussed the Higher Education and Research Bill being debated in parliament. He noted that the House of Lords had passed an amendment which would sever the link between TEF and fees, but clarified that it was still unclear whether or not this would pass through the House of Commons. More broadly, he raised concerns over the marketization of universities and the risk that universities may be allowed to fail. However, he also noted that the bill encourages universities to put an emphasis on learning and teaching. Lastly, he explained that Bath had decided to raise fees only for incoming students, and that this was a necessity in order to keep up with costs.
The Pro-Vice-Chancellor next discussed a number of developments in the university’s internal environment:

· Panopto: The Panopto system was being improved and simplified, with lecturers being given the ability to turn Panopto on and off whilst giving lectures.

· Feedback: The university was rethinking online unit evaluations: they were planning to make feedback more accessible and attempting to address unconscious biases.

· Curriculum: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor was advocating for assessments to be made to be more manageable and meaningful, and for the university to move away from units which are assessed 100% by exam.

· Sport: The university was offering more health and wellbeing support.
· Personal Tutoring: A personal tutoring system, developed by the SU and the university’s personal tutorial system coordinators, was being developed in order to make personal tutoring more useful to students and more consistent across departments.
· Learning Space: The university was investing in creating more study space both on campus (e.g. by extending the library and creating new learning commons such as 6WS) and in town (e.g. the Virgil Building).
Next, reps were given the chance to ask questions:

Q: Some lecturers are reluctant to use Panopto because they are concerned about their intellectual property – would the university consider only retaining Panopto recordings online for a limited time?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor noted that the university was dealing with these issues via their legal team. He stated that they were looking into having recordings made available for only a limited time, though he suggested that only a small minority of lecturers are concerned about this.

Q: How can the university tackle low response rates for online unit evaluations?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor agreed that this was a problem, as if response rates are low then the opinions given may not be representative. He stated that though the university had tried many options, they do not have a clear solution. Doing evaluations in class and using an app were suggested, though he noted that he was open to suggestions. One student suggested that when evaluations are done in class, more people complete them when they are done at the start of class rather than at the end.

Q: The psychology department suggested having more online open-book exams, but this idea was rejected in a higher-level university meeting – can you explain this?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor stated that he had not been aware of this issue, but that he would follow it up.

Q: Are you looking into a way to collect campus-wide feedback for personal tutoring?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor stated that this was not being done as it would be very difficult for the university to collate such large amounts of information. The Education Officer agreed and added that including a question about personal tutoring to online unit evaluations was being considered.

Q: Could the Virgil Building’s hours be extended?
A: It was noted that the university had not anticipated such high demand for the building, and that an extension of hours was being considered.

Q: Will any more learning space be made available in the Virgin Building?
A: It was noted that this option was being considered.

Q: Are you doing anything to tackle the lack of consistency between dissertation supervisors?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor answered that although it is obligatory for supervisors to follow a concrete set of rules, some inconsistency is still inevitable. He stated that heads of department and directors of studies are ultimately responsible for this.

Q: In maths, there are too many students to fit into any single lecture hall and thus identical lectures have to be run simultaneously by different lecturers – is it a good idea to have so many students on one course?
A: It was agreed that this was not a good situation and that because situations like this one, admissions are not increasing as – although uptake is a good sign of the course’s quality – quality for individuals is very important. He noted that the university is looking into expanding large lecture theatres such as University Hall.
Q: Optional units in the first year are being removed in some departments – what is being done about this?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor stated that due to limited space on campus, optional modules are very complicated to run. He also suggested that it is difficult to ask new students to choose optional modules, particularly when this choice can determine which modules they are able to take in future years.

Q: The Department of Engineering and Design is not running enough practicals – what can be done about his?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor noted that departments need to give students exactly what was advertised to them, and that the process of making changes to courses is a lengthy one which needs approval at various different stages.

Q: There are strains in some departments which have a low staff-to-student ratio – is there a push to increase staff numbers?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor agreed and confirmed that staff numbers were being increased in order to meet this demand.
Q: Can you provide an update on the Disability Access Plans review?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor answered that he did not have any current information on this, but that he would follow up on it.

Q: Why were departments such as the Careers Service moved to the Virgil Building?
A: It was clarified that these departments were moved in order to make more learning space available on campus. The Pro-Vice-Chancellor noted that while the move was working well for many departments, it had been more difficult for the Careers Service. He suggested that the services should be advertised better to students and that the part of the Virgil Building where the Careers Service is based should be re-designed to be more welcoming.

Q: Will the upcoming increase in fees be the same for EU students as it will be for UK students?
A: The Pro-Vice-Chancellor confirmed that there would be no difference between fees for EU students and UK students in the coming academic year, though he noted that it was still uncertain what will happen after Brexit occurs.
8 Any Other Business
There was no other business.
Next Meeting: Wednesday 26th April, 12:15-14:05, CB 1.12
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